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* * * * * 

Good morning, it's Dr. Larson talking about COVID-19 in Kittitas 
County.  

There are currently a lot of moving pieces.  Today we’ll talk 
about vaccination (the most important topic), where the numbers 
are for the county, schools reopening, and being kind to each 
other.  I'll start with the latter.  

Everyone is having a hard time.  COVID has been going on for a 
long time, and people are tired.  It's been sort of like a 
whiplash.  Think back to July 4th when we were told everything 
was done and we had recovered from COVID and could move forward. 
We thought life would get back to normal.  

But then the Delta variant reared its ugly head and we were 
whiplashed by that again.  If your neighbor is having a hard 
time, be kind.  If your coworkers are having a hard time, be 
kind.  Think about what you learned in kindergarten about how we 
should behave toward others because people are really struggling 
these day.  We should do a good job of listening to people, 
especially those with different opinions than our own.  

Share your feelings somewhere, share your frustrations, and make 
sure you're in a safe place.  Make sure you're listening to 
others.  

Maybe I should end with the "be kind" message.  This is the most 
important tool that we have available.  We need to look out for 
others.  We have done a good job in our community; we like living
here because we have a community that looks out for each other.  

Our COVID numbers are really high in Kittitas County.  We have 
high transmission and incident rates. The incident rate, as of 
August 21, was 391, which is high by the CDC and state 
guidelines.  Washington and Oregon are both like this, and it's 
all the Delta variant; 96% of the cases we're sequencing are this



variant, which is highly transmissible.  

The only good thing about the Delta variant can be seen based on 
what happened in England and India.  It goes up really fast, with
a lot of people getting sick but then it comes down really fast. 
We may be near the top in that process.  Some say there may be a 
flattening, but in Kittitas County, we're still seeing about 20 
cases a day, which is really high.  A lot of transmission is 
occurring.  Hopefully we'll be coming down.  

Hospitalizations are really high, especially in eastern 
Washington.  Beds are full, nurses are tired and stressed, as are
doctors.  We are taking transfers into our hospital from other 
places that don't have ICU beds.  For example, we had a patient 
with COVID-19 come here from Colville, which means there were no 
beds in Spokane, Wenatchee, or Yakima.  

There's a lot of COVID-19 out there, with a lot of stress.  Be 
kind to others -- do something nice for people.  

This particular variant is being transmitted in kids, unlike the 
original and alpha variant.  With the latter two, there wasn't a 
lot of transmission in kids.  With the Delta variant, there is.  
It's from parents to kids, kids to parents, from kids to 
teachers, etc.  This is causing people to feel anxious about 
school.  

School boards and superintendents are working hard to make the 
schools safe.  If you have questions about specific things your 
school district is doing, you should address the questions to 
your district.  If you attend Ellensburg, call the Ellensburg 
folks; if you attend Kittitas, call Kittitas.  Those are the 
folks making the protocols for keeping your kids and your staff 
safe.  There's a lot of stress in regard to the Delta variant and
kids.  

We are all busy, going to fairs, parties, funerals, and weddings.
Make sure you're being careful in those settings.  Mask when you 
can't keep 6' social distancing, especially if you're inside.  
Make good choices for you and your family to be safe.  

We are seeing a lot of breakthrough cases (defined as someone 
who's been fully vaccinated getting COVID).  That's probably for 
two reasons.  First, the Delta variant is very infectious.  We 
are getting a high viral load when exposed to someone else.  
Second, it appears that the vaccine efficacy is waning over time.
So we are looking at things like booster and third doses, which 



we'll talk about in a minute.  

The good thing is that for the people ending up in the hospital 
and dying (which is mainly people who are unvaccinated), there’s 
a vaccination available to prevent this.  Please consider getting
vaccinated if you haven't already.  The vaccines are safe.  

We have given 187,000,000 doses of the mRNA vaccines in the 
United States (Moderna and Pfizer), and have not had one death 
from those vaccines.  We did have a few deaths from the Johnson &
Johnson vaccine, which is a different type of vaccine.   That was
related to clotting.  The vaccines are incredibly safe so please 
consider getting vaccinated because the vaccines are what is 
keeping us out of the hospital and from dying of COVID.  

As for third doses, they're currently recommended for people who 
are seriously immunocompromised, which as someone who has had a 
heart transplant.  Those people probably never developing an 
immune system boost from the vaccine, so they need a third dose. 

Coming September 20, we'll probably start giving booster/third 
doses to people who have had their vaccine for more than eight 
months because some data is showing waning immunity.  The CDC and
FDA haven't yet approved that, but looking forward, we're 
planning to have the opportunity to do those doses.  

Currently, you can be vaccinated at your physician's office, or 
at many pharmacies in town.  We may or may not have another mass 
vaccination clinic when that time frame comes about, but there's 
more to come so stay tuned.  

If you're immunocompromised, you're due for a third dose.  

The other thing still on the table is when vaccines will be 
available for kids ages 5-11.  We don't know.  The CDC and FDA 
asked for more data related to that.  If that delays the release 
of vaccinations for these kids, we just don't know.  We may have 
that available in October at the earliest.  

This week, the FDA fully approved the Pfizer vaccine after 
looking at the data.  Prior to this, they had an emergency use 
authorization to stop people from dying, but they analyzed a 
whole bunch more data for full approval.   The approval meant 
that if you were waiting to have full approval, because you were 
worried about safety, the Pfizer vaccine has now been fully 
approved, so please go out and get your vaccination.  



The K-12 kids are getting ready to start school.  Only 21% of the
kids who can be vaccinated (those 12-17 years old) have been 
vaccinated.  That means a lot of kids are still susceptible to 
COVID-19.  If you're a parent, talk to your physician to get 
valid information about the vaccine.  They should be your trusted
source of information.  Take your kid into by vaccinated so we 
can reduce the risk on others.  

That's where we're at.  We have a lot of things coming up.  A lot
of people are stressed, probably to the limit of what they can 
tolerate these days.  So please be kind, do something nice for 
others, and take care of yourself.  

Thanks a lot.  

* * * * *
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